



                  REGULAR SESSION, BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY, OCTOBER 8, 2012




 	The Board of Public Works and Safety of Plymouth, Indiana, met in Regular Session on October 8, 2012, at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the City Building, 124 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, IN.  
Mayor Senter presided for Board Members Culp, Ecker, Grobe and Smith.  City Engineer Gaul, City Attorney Surrisi and Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings were also present.   
Board Members Ecker and Culp moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the last regular session of the Board of Public Works and Safety on September 24, 2012, as presented since they have been reviewed and found to be correct.  The motion carried.
Building Commissioner Hammonds reported on the repairs on the fire station roof.  He said that the work should be complete by the end of the week.  
Hammonds said that the awning at the fire station is still under construction.	
Hammonds reported that the front half of the Plymouth Motel property has been mowed; if it isn’t complete by the middle of the week, he will order the mowing to be completed by the city.   
Mayor Senter said that he has received complaints about political signs in the tree lawn.
Fire Chief Miller referred a Change Order from Morris & Sons Roofing, Inc. dated 10/8/12 in the amount of $2,391.00 for the cost of additional labor and materials.
Board Members Smith and Culp moved and seconded to approve the change order in the amount of $2,391.00.  The motion carried.
Fire Chief Miller presented his monthly department report:




Police Chief Cox presented his monthly report:
	TYPE OF CALL
	September 2012

	Information
	893

	Complaint
	316

	Traffic Stop
	213

	911
	183

	Security Check
	121

	Investigation
	95

	Civil Matter
	88

	Charges Signed
	68

	Service
	55

	Animal
	52

	Traffic Arrest
	46

	Alarm
	44

	Accident PD
	35

	Vehicle Check
	33

	Juvenile Complaint
	27

	Theft
	24

	Suspicious Vehicle
	24

	Restraining Order
	22

	Assist
	21

	Local Ordinance
	19

	Dispatch
	18

	Criminal Arrest
	17

	Escort
	16

	Suspicious Person
	16

	Traffic Warning
	15

	DARE Detail
	14

	Extra Patrol
	13

	Welfare Check
	10

	Training Detail
	9

	Open Doors/Window 
	8

	Merchant Pro. Plan
	7

	Warrant Service
	7

	Disabled Vehicle
	4

	Parking Enforcement
	4

	$2 Parking Ticket
	3

	Lockout
	3

	Unwanted Guest
	3

	Battery
	3

	Code Enforcement
	2

	Court Detail
	2

	K9 Use
	1

	Accident P.I.
	1



Chief Cox reported that Officer Weir and his K-9, Jax have completed the twelve-week training school.  He explained that Jax broke a tooth during bite training, incurring approximately $700 in vet bills.
City Engineer Gaul addressed the Riverside Intermediate School Pedestrian Crossing with the board.
The board members discussed the safety issues and traffic considerations in the area.
Board Members Grobe and Ecker moved and seconded to approve the recommendation presented by City Engineer Gaul at the September 24, 2012 meeting to place a crosswalk on the east side of Dora Lane.  The motion carried.
Gaul reported on the bids opened at the last meeting for the 2012 Street Mill and Fill Projects.  He said that he, Street Superintendent Marquardt and Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings reviewed the bids.  He said that Phend & Brown, Inc. turned in all of the correct paperwork and were the low bidder.  He asked that the board members ratify the awarding of the 2012 Street Mill and Fill Projects to Phend & Brown, Inc., of Milford, Indiana.			
Board Members Ecker and Grobe moved and seconded to ratify awarding the bid to Phend & Brown.  The motion carried.
City Engineer Gaul reviewed his report regarding the Oak & Jefferson Communication Infrastructure Installation license agreement with Windstream and Prime Tech Communications which included notes from the Technical Review Committee meeting of October 2, 2012.  Gaul recommended the board to set the financial guarantee at $25,000.
Board Members Culp and Smith moved and seconded to approve Windstream and Prime Tech Communications installing infrastructure in the city’s right-of-way following recommendations made at the TRC meeting with a financial guarantee of $25,000.  The motion carried.
Mayor Senter said that he had received a phone call regarding core samples taken at the intersection of Marigold Court and Fairfield Boulevard and that the area needed to be filled in better.
Street Superintendent Marquardt said that he would check the area.
City Attorney Surrisi presented the proposed Lease Agreement For Equipment Placed On Water Tower with Maplenet Wireless, Inc.
Brian Baker was present to answer any questions from the board members.
Board Members Smith and Culp moved and seconded to approve the contract.  
Board Member Grobe said that the lease looks valid and he does not have a problem with Maplenet; but he voiced an issue with the overall approach of this type of infrastructure development.  He said that he believes that a more traditional way of handling economic development would be through the redevelopment commission or through tax breaks.  Grobe said that he is still uncomfortable with this situation because it seems that the board is picking a private company and offering what could be considered a direct subsidy, which is out of bounds fundamentally for what he thinks the city should be involved with.  He said that this is a departure from where he would like to see the city go for infrastructure development and other investments for growth.
The motion to approve the agreement passed.
City Attorney Surrisi presented Resolution No. 2012-527, Resolution of the Board of Works and Safety to Adopt the Rules and Regulations for the Plymouth Fire Department.
After discussion, it was decided that in Article 3 No. D the words “at their own expense” would be deleted.
Audience member Wilson Gerrard suggested the board include restrictions on cell phone use while driving.
Board Members Smith and Grobe moved and seconded to adopt Resolution No. 2012-527, Resolution of the Board of Works and Safety to Adopt the Rules and Regulations for the Plymouth Fire Department.  
 It passed by roll call vote.
AYES:	Senter, Culp, Ecker, Grobe and Smith
NAYS: 	None



Clerk-Treasurer Hutchings presented the following request:
For 10/27/12 Retail Trick or Treat – Chamber retail trick or treat is from 1-3 on October 27th. We would like Garro St and ½ block both east & west from Michigan St.  Will have large balloon displayed & for the safety of the trick or treaters.  S/ Betty Gibbs, Chamber Office Manager, 120 N. Michigan St., 936-2323

Members Culp and Grobe moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.
Hutchings introduced Adam Combs, the residential manager of Cardinal Services, a group home for individuals with disabilities.  He said they are widening the driveway at 617 Loon Court beginning October 15th and the driveway will be at least partially inaccessible for four to six weeks.  He asked permission for the employees to park in the cul-de-sac as needed during that time.  
Board Members Smith and Grobe moved and seconded to give Cardinal Services a temporary permit for parking a maximum of three vehicles in the cul-de-sac from October 15 through December 1, 2012.  The motion carried.
Members Smith and Culp moved and seconded to allow the salaried payroll for September 16-30, 2012 and the claims for October 8, 2012, as entered in Claim Register #2012.  The motion carried.
City Attorney Surrisi reported on the progress on the acquisition of the FEMA homes.
There being no further business to discuss, Board Members Grobe and Culp moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  The meeting was declared adjourned at 6:40 p.m.


						S/Toni L. Hutchings, IAMC/CMC/CPFA
							Secretary and Finance Officer
APPROVED:



	
S/Mark Senter, Presiding Officer
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